CITY OF PRAIRIE CITY

MINUTES

DECEMBER 9, 2020
The City Council of Prairie City, Jasper County, Iowa, met on December 9, 2020, in regular session at the Prairie City Community Building and via ZOOM.  At 6:03 p.m. Mayor Alleger called the meeting to order, and all joined in reciting The Pledge of Allegiance.

Roll Call:  Roll was called showing members present and absent as follows: Present: Mayor Alleger; Councilors: Townsend, Berger, Lindsay, McDonald and Taylor.  Also in attendance: City Administrator, John Lloyd; City Clerk, Jodie Wyman; Interim Police Chief, Mike German; City Water and Sewer Operator, Carl Van Der Kamp; and City Engineer, Andrew Inhelder. 
Public Comments:  Brad Magg, owner of Goldie’s came forward to ask if there were any final questions from council that he could answer prior to tonight’s public hearing to allow 15 minute parking on W. Second Street in the 300 and 400 blocks.  No questions from council.
Agenda Approval:  It was moved by Taylor and seconded by Berger to approve the agenda. The motion passed all ayes.
Consent Agenda:  McDonald commented that the Park Board Minutes stated Simmons put together a Park Board list of large project items.  McDonald has asked City Administrator, John Lloyd, for a copy of this list.  It was moved by McDonald and seconded by Lindsay to approve the consent agenda. The motion passed all ayes.
Old Business: Mayor Alleger addressed Kevin Luetters, Director of Jasper County Community Development, regarding the cease-and-desist letter received from the Jasper County Attorney after the November Council Meeting and why a conversation was not had instead of involving the attorney.  Mr. Luetters replied that the county received public inquiries around the new building inspector hired by the city, then reviewed prior minutes, and contacted the attorney prior to the November Council Meeting, in which they were in attendance for.  Jamie Elam provided permit data for 2019 and 2020.  Going forward, a report will be provided to City Administrator, John Lloyd to be included on each month’s consent agenda for council to review and approve.  It was moved by Taylor to discontinue proposed agreement with new inspector and continue with the current 28E agreement with Jasper County for building inspections.  The motion was seconded by Lindsay. The motion was passed all ayes.  Jamie Elam with Jasper County expressed appreciation to council for the three public works employees.  They are a great resource to have and, in addition, are great to work with.
The Public Hearing to add speed cameras to the Code of Ordinances was opened at 6:25 p.m., and with no questions or written correspondence received, the hearing was closed at 6:25 p.m.  
McDonald received a public inquiry on calibration of the automated traffic enforcement systems.  Jay with Blue Line Solutions stated the equipment is certified once a year by Blue Line Solutions.  The equipment can be calibrated as often as once a day, but it is up to the police department to take care of that.  Interim Chief German stated that it is current policy to calibrate equipment daily.  A second inquiry was made regarding why the ordinance speed enforcement chart was outlined as 1-14 mph and if citations will be issued for as little as 1 mph over the speed limit.  Interim Chief German explained that state chart is written in this same manner to allow for police officers to utilize speed enforcement as probable cause evidence for some other crime.  It was moved to approve Ordinance 380 Automated Traffic Enforcement on the first reading to the Code of Ordinances by Berger. It was seconded by Townsend and passed all ayes.

Resolution 12-9-20-2 waiving the second and third readings of Ordinance 380 failed without motion; therefore, the second reading of Ordinance 380 will be scheduled for the January 13, 2021, meeting.

The Public Hearing regarding the addition of 15-minute parking on W. Second Street in the 300 and 400 blocks to the Code of Ordinances was opened, and with no questions or written correspondence received, closed at 6:37 p.m. 

It was moved to approve Ordinance 381 to allow 15-minute parking on W. Second Street in the 300 and 400 blocks on the first reading to the Code of Ordinances by McDonald. It was seconded by Berger and passed all ayes.
Berger moved to approve Resolution 12-9-20-3 waiving the second and third readings of Ordinance 381.  The motion was seconded by McDonald. The motion was passed all ayes.
Andrew Inhelder, Engineer with MSA, requested approval of substantial completion for J&K Construction and payment of $51,529.08.  Motion made by Townsend and seconded by Lindsay.  The motion was passed all ayes.

New Business: Townsend moved to approve Katelyn Sanders to the ambulance department. Councilor Lindsay seconded the motion. The motion was passed all ayes by roll call vote.

Recommendation by the park board was brought to council to approve extending all four backstop fences at the ball diamonds an extra 8 feet for a cost of $15,200.00 to be paid from the Park Board IPAIT Account.  A motion was made by McDonald and was seconded by Taylor. The motion passed all ayes.
Dan Wilson, with Rolling Prairie Estates, requested council approve the Final Plats for Plat 3 & 4 of Rolling Prairie without the completion of gas and electric installation for the advancement of the project to abstracting.  Due to COVID-19, there is a six-month turnaround on the abstracting process.  Dan has purchased bonds to ensure the city these services will be installed prior to any construction begins.  In addition, MidAmerican has entered into a paid contract with Danto perform the installation of gas and electric as soon as possible, at winter work pricing.  Council has asked Dan to provide copies of the bonds, contract with MidAmerican for paid winter installation of services, and modified purchase agreement for sold lots to include stipulation that no building will begin until after the installation of the services.  No action was taken by council.  Upon receipt of requested items, council would like time to review and bring back to the January meeting.

Lindsay moved and Townsend seconded to approve Resolution 12-9-20-4 approving the promotion of Interim Chief Michael German to Chief of Police.  The Resolution passed all ayes.

Lindsay moved to approve Resolution 12-9-20-5 setting the next Prairie City Council meeting for January 13, 2021, at the Community Building and via ZOOM at 6:00 p.m. The motion was seconded by Taylor. The resolution passed all ayes.

Discussion was had by council regarding the proposed COVID-19 policy.  The Governor announced new CDC guidelines this week; therefore, council requests that the policy be updated to reflect the most current guidelines and bring back to each monthly meeting to review changes for continually changing CDC guidelines.  Berger moved to approve the proposed COVID-19 policy.  No second to the motion was offered; therefore, no action was taken by council.  

Amy Davis, Ambulance Director, brought information back to council regarding the wish to increase ambulance run rates and change billing companies to increase annual revenues.  The current run rate charged by the ambulance department is $550.00, while the national standard ranges from $540.00 up to $1,353.50.  Prairie City Ambulance utilizes Cornerstone for the current billing company, which is based out of Pennsylvania, charging 10% of collected funds.  The recommendation is to switch to the South Dakota based company, PCC, as they have proposed a charge of 5%.  Amy will provide a recommendation on an ambulance run rate and will also request PCC Billing Company to present a proposal to council in the January meeting.  No action was taken by council.  
Lindsay moved to approve the three-year maintenance agreement with Cummins Sales and Service for a Planned Maintenance Agreement in the amount of $2,314.14. The motion was seconded by Townsend. The motion passed all ayes.

Update on the Economic Development Corporation was provided by Mayor Alleger. The corporation paid the first $100,000.00 and signed the contract.  EDC thanked council for running water and sewer.  There is a pending sale with Doug Bishop of Jedco, with the stipulation for gas and power installation.  Once completed, the sale will be finalized at $1.50/sq. ft. on 3 acres, $196,020, which the City of Prairie City receives 90% until the contract’s paid off.  Once the sale closes, EDC will pay the water and sewer bill to the city.  There will be 4 acres remaining.  Mayor Alleger proposed the potential gift of the small sliver of land next to the Prairie City Sign to the city if there is interest.  Interest was expressed by council so this will be added to the January meeting.
Taylor moved to approve Matt Davenport as an additional part-time police officer.  Lindsay seconded the motion. The motion was passed all ayes by roll call vote.

Closed Session: 

Taylor moved to enter into closed session. The motion was seconded by Lindsay. The motion was approved all ayes by roll call vote. The Prairie City Council moved into closed session at 8:13 p.m.  
Open Session:

Taylor moved to enter into open session. The motion was seconded by Lindsay. The motion was approved all ayes by roll call vote.  Mayor Alleger brought the council back into the open meeting at 9:16 p.m. with all ayes by roll call vote.  Also in attendance was City Administrator, John Lloyd; and City Clerk, Jodie Wyman.  
No action was taken from the closed session.

Taylor moved to adjourn the council meeting and seconded by Townsend. The motion passed all ayes. The December 9, 2020, Prairie City Council meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

________________________________








Chad D. Alleger, Mayor
ATTESTED TO:

________________________________
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